
Thomas Appleby and his memorials 

If you leave the St. Andrew’s churchyard and cross the bridge that spans the Leeds to Liverpool 

canal, your attention will be drawn to the stone-built gate that forms the entrance to the church's 

extension graveyard. 

 

The Appleby Memorial gate at the entrance to the Kildwick extension graveyard.   

The original oak gates were replaced in the 1990s. 

This gate is one of no less than three memorials erected in the village to Thomas Appleby who, for 

26 years up until his death in June 1926, was the headmaster of Kildwick School.  

This article looks at the life of Thomas Appleby and the impact he had on village life that made 

people to want his contribution to be remembered. 

 



Thomas Appleby, the teacher 

Thomas Appleby was born in Keighley in 1876.  After qualifying as a teacher, Appleby worked at the 

school in Birkenhead before coming to Kildwick as headmaster in 1900. 

For all of his time in the village Appleby lived at the Schoolhouse attached to the school and the 

census returns for 1901, 1911 and 1921 provide snap-shots of the Appleby household. 

1901:  Thomas (aged 24, unmarried) living with his mother, Sarah, (aged 61, a widow).  She is 

recorded as "living on her own means"; he is a "Certified Schoolmaster". 

1911:  Thomas (aged 34) living with his widowed mother (aged 71).  Also part of the family: 

Thomas's wife, Lizzie Marian (aged 36), and their 8 month old son, Benjamin William.  Thomas had 

married Lizzie Marian Smith, the daughter of a local farmer, at the end of 1909. 

 

Thomas Appleby with his son Benjamin William (c. 1912) 

1921:  Thomas (aged 44), Lizzie Marian (aged 47), Benjamin William (aged almost 11); and Annie 

Cressey (aged 44), a servant from Lincolnshire.  Sarah Appleby had died in 1913. 



Appleby took up his post at Kildwick School on February 19th 1900, following the departure of the 

previous headmaster at the end of January. 

 

Thomas Appleby’s first entry in the Kildwick School log book – February 19
th

, 1900 

Almost immediately he demonstrated that his teaching methods would not rely simply on the rote-

learning that was prevalent at the time.   

On March 1st 1900 he took over one of the regular lessons in order to read to the class a newspaper 

article on the Relief of Ladysmith (a major event in the Boer War), which he then discussed with 

them.  From then, variations on the phrase "Gave a special lesson ..." would appear regularly in 

Kildwick School log book, as the pupils became as well educated in national and international 

current events, and general knowledge, as they were in the traditional 3-Rs.  Some of the other log 

book entries from Appleby's first few months at Kildwick give a flavour of these lessons. 

 

 

 

 

 

Some of Appleby’s early entries in the School log book;  May – July 1900 

 



In addition to innovations within the classroom, Thomas helped pupil broaden their horizons by 

taking them on a school trips - to local places of interest and museums – and far beyond.   

For example, in 1912 he established a "twinning" arrangement with a school in Stepney, east 

London.  In that year and again in 1914, pupils from Kildwick paid a two-day visit to Stepney; and 

pupils from the London school came to Kildwick in 1913.  This arrangement, although curtailed by 

the onset of WW1 nevertheless gave the pupils from both schools a glimpse of lives totally different 

to their own and, in at least one case, resulted in a life-long friendship.   

Following his own keen interest in sport, Appleby encouraged pupils in a wide range of outdoor 

activities including: swimming lessons for both boys and girls, netball (again, for both sexes), and 

tennis - actively campaigning for a tennis court to be built on land close to the school.  After WW1 he 

was involved in establishing a football league for elementary schools in the local area – carefully 

recording the Kildwick results in the school log book.   

None of this encouragement of extra-curricular activity appears to have detracted from the more 

formal aspects of education at the school.  The pupils thrived, with an increasing number (including 

Appleby's own son) receiving County Scholarships to go on to further education.   

 

Ben Appleby wins County Minor scholarship;  Kildwick School log, June 29
th

 1922. 

Note:  Ben Appleby would subsequently go on to become head of music education for Doncaster 

schools and was, from  the late 1940s until 1970, presenter of the BBC radio schools’ music  

programme “Singing Together”. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Reports by His Majesty's Inspectors also attest to the quality of Appleby's work.  

 

Praise for Thomas Appleby from a schools’ inspector, April 1922 

 

 

 



Appleby's community work 

In addition to his full time job at the school Appleby became involved with an extremely large 

number of local organisations.  Those mentioned in his obituaries, which are unlikely to provide a 

comprehensive list include: 

 Skipton Rural District Council 

 Skipton Board of Guardians 

 Clerk to Kildwick Parish Meeting 

 Clerk to Farnhill Parish Council 

 Secretary to St. Andrew's Parochial Church Council 

 President of the West Yorkshire Branch of the NUT 

 President of the Skipton NUT 

 Member of the Co-operative Holidays Association 

 Special Constable (WW1) 

 Member of Kildwick and Farnhill Institute (Secretary during WW1) 

 Member of Kildwick Albion Cricket Club 

 Member of Kildwick Old Boys Football Club 

 Member of Crosshills and District Naturalists Society 

 Manager of the Kildwick branch of the Yorkshire Penny Bank 

Indeed, the almost ubiquitous presence of Thomas Appleby in local affairs caused some unexpected 

extra work for his successor – as he was expected to continue in some of these roles simply because 

he had been appointed as headmaster.   

Illness and death 

Thomas Appleby was always very precise in noting staff absences, including his own, in the school 

log book, and he appears to have been in good health until the end of February 1926, when the log 

book was suddenly taken over by Ambrose Longbottom.   

 

Thomas Appleby begins a long period of absence; February 1926 

 



Appleby returned to school on April 19th and immediately recorded his absence of 27 working days.   

 

Appleby’s brief return to work at the end of April 1926 

But he was not a well man.   

As shown above, on the 1st May he (retrospectively) recorded his absence the previous day, and 

then made just one further entry in the log.   

Thomas Appleby died, of a heart condition, on the evening of Friday 24th, 1926; he was aged 49. 

 

Thomas Appleby’s death and funeral as reported in the Kildwick School log, June 1926 

The funeral took place on the 28th, in St. Andrew's Church, which was "well nigh filled with friends, 

associates and former pupils of the deceased ..." with people lining the path from the schoolhouse 

to the church.  In his eulogy, the vicar referenced the large part that Thomas Appleby had played in 

many people's lives; he also mentioned the interest and enthusiasm for both his work and social 

activities that he maintained throughout his 26 years in the village.      

 



Thomas Appleby was buried in the recently consecrated extension to St. Andrew's graveyard. 

 

Thomas Appleby’s gravestone, near the entrance to the Kildwick extension graveyard 

Early calls for a memorial 

Very soon after the funeral people started to think about providing a memorial to Thomas Appleby, 

and a public meeting was held on 19th July 1926. 

This meeting made four suggestions as to the form such a memorial might take: 

 A scholarship, to enable pupils from Kildwick to attend Secondary School 

 An additional classroom for Kildwick School 

 A memorial in St. Andrew's church 

 Cups or medals for school competitions 

The first two of these were the preferred options and, although it was decided to delay making any 

final decision until after any fund-raising had been completed, a target of £1000 was set in order to 

accomplish one or other of them.  This target would prove to be hopelessly optimistic. 

 

 



Why the fund failed to reach its target 

There seem to have been two principal reasons why the fund failed to achieve anything like its 

proposed target; one to do with general economic conditions, and the other to do with the specific 

way in which donations were collected.  

1.  Although the 17 people that made up the Memorial Committee came from across the social 

spectrum, the leading members were, to say the least, well off and perhaps not as aware as they 

might have been of the financial difficulties felt by many local people in 1926.  Farnhill in particular, 

Kildwick's larger conjoined twin village, had struggled to provide employment since the loss of two 

of its mills in 1905/6. 

 

Two mills destroyed in less than three months. 

The fires cost many local people their livelihoods and the proportion of residents employed within 

the village never recovered.  

This, and the increasing mechanisation of the agricultural work still available, meant that 

Kildwick/Farnhill were no longer held many prospects of employment. 

After WW1 and throughout the 1920s, young families increasingly moved away from their childhood 

homes in Kildwick/Farnhill, to places where employment opportunities were more secure. 



In 2017/8 the Farnhill & Kildwick Local History Group carried out an Heritage Lottery Fund funded 

project to research the lives of the 68 men from Farnhill and Kildwick who volunteered to serve in 

WW1 prior to the introduction of compulsory conscription in 1916.  Of these men, 58 were alive in 

1919 and the table below shows how the vast majority subsequently left the village in the 10 years 

following the end of the war. 

 

Where the Farnhill WW1 Volunteers were living after the end of the war 

2.  A conscious decision was made not to put on any fund-raising events or to actively solicit 

donations.  Instead, the fund would be advertised in the local press and leaflets distributed. 

This was supposedly to allow donations to be freely given, but was a rather perverse given that 

Appleby himself often organised and even performed in fund-raising events for the organisations 

with which he was associated.   

A fund-raiser that had already been organised before the Memorial Committee came into being did 

go ahead, in October 1926.  Despite bad weather the event was a great success, and this single 

evening generated 25% of the total amount that would be raised by the fund.  

The fund continued to accept donations until July 1927.   

 



 

The Appleby Memorial Fund appeal leaflet 



Amongst the donors were pupils from the school, who gave a total of more than £10.  Their names 

and the amounts donated were recorded by the committee. 

  

  

 

Donations to the Appleby Memorial Fund from Kildwick School pupils 

 

 

 



Scaled-back plans 

At a committee meeting held on 27th May 1927 it was reported that the total amount donated to 

the fund at that time was just £95.  It was decided that the fund should be closed in July, and that a 

public meeting would then be held to decide what memorial could be provided with the final 

amount raised. 

At a public meeting held on 8th July 1927 it was announced that the total for the memorial fund was 

likely to be around £150.  It quickly became clear that neither of the original preferences - a 

scholarship or a new classroom - were achievable and, after some discussion it was decided that 

2/3rds of the money raised should be used to erect a lych-gate at the entrance to the new graveyard 

with the remaining 1/3rd used to provide commemorative tablets for the church and school. 

A sub-committee was then formed to carry the plans for the three memorials through to 

completion. 

Creation and unveiling of the memorials 

By the time the sub-committee met on 20th July, they had sought and obtained two possible designs 

for a gateway from John Barritt's of Crosshills. 

It was also decided to have two inscriptions carved on the inside of the gate. 

 

Inscription on the west side of the Appleby Gate.   

There is a biblical quotation, “I will lift up mine eyes unto the hills”, on the opposite wall. 

 



 

Possible designs for the Appleby Memorial Gate submitted by John Barritt’s, builder 

Option 1 was selected 

The plaques for the church and school were discussed and a decision taken to seek designs from an 

artist based in Hertfordshire and a company in Keighley. 

On the 19th September, the committee accepted Barritt's quotation for the gate (around £115) and 

agreed to commission Miss Woodward of Bushey to produce a plaque in bronze and enamel for the 

church, at a cost of £17.  Instructions for the school plaque, in brass on an oak frame, were passed 

on to Smith & Boothman of Keighley. 

 

 

 



By the time of the next meeting, on 15th March 1928, the gateway had been completed. 

 

Two photographs of the Appleby Gate, taken before the official dedication. 

The plaque for the church had also been received; however, work on the one for the school was yet 

to be started. 

The committee discussed what to do with the small amount of money that would remain in the fund 

after all expenses had been paid.  It was decided that a hedge should be planted bordering the 

pathway from the gate to the graveyard.  (This hawthorn hedge is still in place and was recently 

"laid" in the traditional fashion, to encourage new growth, by Farnhill resident, the late Ken Ideson.}  

The final item on the agenda was to agree that a dedication service for the gate and church 

memorial would take place on Sunday 15th April 1928. 



The dedications 

The dedication of the church plaque and the gate began with an inter-denominational service in the 

Church. 

 

The bronze and enamel memorial plaque to Thomas Appleby, in St. Andrew’s church, Kildwick.   

The work of Miss E.W. Woodward of Bushey, Hertfordshire 

The gathering then moved on to the canal bridge where the inscribed stones on the insides of the 

memorial gate were unveiled by Rural District Councillor J.J. Brigg of Kildwick Hall. 

The dedication speech was reported in the local press. 

 



 

Speech given by J.J. Brigg at the dedication of the Appleby Memorial Gate. 

From the “Craven Herald”, 27/4/1928 

The plaque in the school was unveiled on 18th May, in a service for the pupils led by the vicar Rev. 

Hodge. 

 

The brass and oak memorial plaque in Kildwick School.   

It is the work of Smith and Boothman Foundry, Dalton Lane, Keighley. 



Originally mounted in the lobby of the main entrance to the school, the plaque was recently taken 

down during rebuilding work and is due to be cleaned and re-mounted in the main hall. 

100 years on 

Almost 100 years after the death of Thomas Appleby it is still easy to understand why the village 

would want to commemorate a man who had been so prominent in local affairs for so many years. 

However the loss of Appleby himself may have had an adverse effect on the fund-raising carried out 

by the committee.  It is a reasonable assumption that if the committee had had someone of 

Appleby's enthusiasm and organisational skills at the helm, the amount raised for his memorial 

would have been significantly higher. 

The decision not to hold fund-raising events was clearly an error, as demonstrated by the financial 

success of the one event that did happen.  Not only would additional fund-raisers have generated 

more money themselves, but they would have kept the "idea" of the memorial fund in the forefront 

of people's minds.  As it was the fund more or less went to sleep for 8 months, until the 

announcement that it was about to close resulted in another up-tick in donations. 

That said, the resulting memorials remain worthy tributes.  All are still there for people to see.  The 

gateway is a village landmark; the bronze plaque in the church is still prominent on one of the stone 

arches; and the school plaque will soon, after cleaning, be re-mounted on a wall in the main hall.   

In retrospect the memorials represent success born out of failure.  The reduced amount raised by 

the fund meant that the two preferred options had to be abandoned.  This was likely a blessing in 

disguise - as it is quite possible that the value of any "Appleby Scholarship" would have been eroded 

by inflation, and an "Appleby Classroom" fall victim to remodelling of the school interior.     

 

 

 

 

 

 


